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MINUTES OF MARCH 1, 2016
 REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
 
The Moro City Council met for a regular Council Meeting, Tuesday, March 1, 2016, 7:00 p.m. at the Moro City Hall.  The following were present Mayor Andy Anderson; Councilors Bert Perisho, Bryan Cranston and Jim Payne; Rene’ Moore-City Administrator (CA), John English-Director of Public Works (DPW); Visitors – Perry Thurston, Laura Perisho, Carey Hughes, Nell Melzer, Steve Baack, Deborah Rudometkin.

CONSENT AGENDA-MINUTES-BILLS-FINANCIAL REPORT - There was a motion (Payne/Perisho) to approve the February 2, 2016 Council Meeting minutes as presented.  Motion Carried.

There was a motion (Cranston/Payne) to approve February’s bills totaling $13,971.15, check numbers 11446-11472.  Motion Carried.   

PAST DUE WATER/SEWER ACCOUNTS – There were 9 disconnect notices delivered, all paid a portion due.

COMMENTS FROM CITIZENS REGARDING AGENDA ITEMS – None

RESERVOIR LEAK UPDATE – John English (DPW) shared he is still waiting to hear back from Emery & Sons for a proposal to fix the leak at the reservoir.  American Engineering said they would warranty their work for a year when he last talked with them.  Mr. English shared that if the bolts need to be replaced that would be a second shutdown of the reservoir. This work couldn’t be done with the initial shutdown as there is further inspection needed. 

Mr. English stated he needs a hydrant pressure relief valve to shut down the reservoir.  Mr. English isn’t finding one to rent anywhere and the City might have to purchase one which is around $1,200.  Mr. English is going to check with the City of The Dalles to see if they have one.

Councilor Cranston asked if the City is worried about any eroding around the base of the water tower with this leaking going on.  There isn’t enough water leaking to cause any settling to occur right now.  It was stated that the City would like to get this fixed before the heavy water use begins. 

DOWNTOWN DESIGN MASTER PLAN – The Mayor turned this part of the meeting over to Carey Hughes for an update.  Ms. Hughes shared that there is a full committee now and they have a name.  They have named themselves the ‘Main Street Advocates Committee’ consisting of: Carey Hughes (Chair), Deborah Rudometkin, Perry Thurston, Nell Melzer, Lisa Shafer, and Donna Birtwistle.  Ms. Hughes shared it was a unanimous decision to ask that the Mayor and Councilor vonBorstel not be involved with this committee.  The committee feels it would be giving them a chance to vote twice and they don’t feel that is appropriate.  They are welcome to be a liaison without voting rights. The committee has put together a questionnaire to the citizens of Moro that they are hoping to get out as soon as possible.  Once the questionnaires are back they can take a look at what the citizens are wanting and go from there.  They know that County Court is backing them and looking forward to some type of proposal asking for funding options and it sounds like there might be a conversation of this to take place at County Court tomorrow. Nell Melzer stated this seems to be non-threatening to everybody.  

WATERLINE BETWEEN THE HIGH SCHOOL AND CITY – John English (DPW) shared Lee Langston is going to take his metal detector out and see if he can locate a valve on the waterline between the City and the High School.  Councilor Perisho doesn’t think there is one.  Mr. English asked if there was really a need to expose the pipe just to see what color and type it is?  Councilor Perisho stated he would still like to see this pipe located and see what it is.  Then the question came up once it is located should the City go ahead and place a shutoff valve on it.  It was decided that ‘yes’, once the line is located to install a valve at the City limit line.  The Mayor shared he feels the long term goal is to set an agreement with the High School on who is responsible for repairs and maintenance of the line.  This line is shared in both directions between the City and the High School.

CITY OF MORO CHARTER – The Mayor stated he wanted to take the time to just go through the Charter and share what he felt could be changed and if anyone else had changes.  The Charter was gone through page by page and there were some changes they would like to take to the Attorney for approval.  The question was asked…with the possible changes found does the Council want the office staff to continue with a new draft to review, take to the attorney and ultimately send out to voters for approval. The response from the Council was, let’s see what the attorney says and go from there. 

BUDGET TIME TO THINK OF DIFFERENT BUDETARY ITEMS FOR THE 2016-17 BUDGET YEAR – Rene’ Moore (CA) shared it is that time of the year when decisions need to be made so she can complete the 2016-17 budget.  There are a few budget items that at the April Council meeting the Council will need to decide on.  Ms. Moore wanted the Council to have as much information for as long as they can to help guide them in those decisions.  Things to decide on at the April Council Meeting are…
1. Placement of the $100,000 SIP dollars from the County.
1. CPI is currently at 1.1% for the first half if the Council chooses to increase the water/sewer rates according to the CPI.  
1. Any Capital Improvement Projects the Council would like to add.
1. COLA increase for employees; it will be known by the next meeting what the County adopted for their employees.
1. Wages; Ms. Moore shared some years there has been a raise, others a COLA increase and a few years where there was no increase at all.  The Mayor wanted to have the Council keep in mind that the State is increasing the minimum wage soon and that should be taken into consideration with our employees’ wages as well.
1. Office Clerk; Ms. Moore shared that she could retire come July 2017 (PERS) and she would like to train someone for possible replacement of her position.  The position would start out as 600 hours a year with no benefits.  Currently Ms. Moore has no intentions of retiring but the money needs to be budgeted just in case. 

The Mayor shared that his thoughts on the SIP dollars would be to continue to put $10,000 towards the Downtown Improvement Project and as much as possible into the Street fund so we can improve the Streets in Moro.  All of these topics will be laid out for the next Council Meeting to make decisions on.

BUDGET COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT – There were three vacancies for the City of Moro’s Budget Committee.  One letter of interest was received. There was a motion (Perisho/Cranston) to accept the letter of interest to continue her term on the Budget Committee by Jerrilea Mayfield for another two years.  Motion Carried.  The other two positions will remain as vacant. 

ANNUAL VERIFIED STATEMENT OF ECONOMIC INTEREST (SEI) BY APRIL 15TH – Rene’ Moore (CA) shared that the Annual Verified Statement of Economic Interest is due by April 15th and it is to be completed online starting this year.  Ms. Moore put everyone’s information in the system and they will be receiving an email when they can complete the SEI. When Ms. Moore gets confirmation the SEI is ready online she will let the Council and Mayor know.

CEMETERY BOARD RESIGNATIONS AND OTHER DECISIONS – Councilor Perisho shared that the Cemetery Board met for a meeting on February 23, 2016 with Eileen Moreau, Rick Johnson and Robert Powell in attendance, Bryce Coelsch came in later.  Eileen Moreau (Chair) opened the meeting and then in turn stated that she would be resigning effective immediately.  Rick Johnson also stated he would be doing the same effective immediately.  Robert Powell stated you can add his name to that list of resignations too.  Councilor Perisho told them that it would need to be a Council decision to accept their resignations, that it would be added to the Council Meeting agenda.

Mayor Anderson stated he visited with Eileen Moreau but could never get in touch with either Rick Johnson or Robert Powell.  Councilor Cranston stated he visited with Eileen Moreau and Rick Johnson and that they feel the Council has their thumbs on them not allowing them to make decisions on their own.  There was discussion that when the State came in and did an Audit on the Cemetery and its functions; there was a lot that had to be dealt with and one of those was putting in place a Cemetery Policy.  That seems to be where most of the hurt feelings are coming from.  It was noted that at their request, the Cemetery Board had met with the Council to put the Policy together and signed off on it.  The Council hates to see them all resign but since it has occurred; there was a motion (Cranston/Perisho) to accept all three resignations and send them a letter of appreciation for all their hard work over the years.  Motion Carried. 

Councilor Cranston wondered why the Cemetery Board ever came to be in the first place.  Ms. Moore stated there are minutes to show the path that created the Cemetery Board as an advisory committee to the City Council.  Ms. Moore will provide those minutes for the next Council Meeting. 

Ms. Moore shared the Cemetery has an Annuity that had Eileen Moreau’s name as one of the signers.  Ms. Moore notified Nationwide of the changes and has paperwork that needs to be completed to change the signators. This Annuity needs two signatures so there was a motion (Perisho/Payne) to list the City Administrator, Rene’ Moore and the Mayor, Andy Anderson as co-signers on the Cemetery Annuity.  Motion Carried.

The Council requested we advertise to see if anyone would like to be on the Cemetery Board before the Council decides on how to resolve the issue of cemetery operation.  Ms. Moore will advertise to see if there are people interested in being on the Cemetery Board.

There was talk that the Cemetery Board and the City share a lawnmower.  The cost to purchase the lawnmower was split between the City and individual Board members.  Councilor Cranston stated he will visit with Eileen Moreau about what they would like to do about the shared lawnmower. 

CAMERA AT THE CEMETERY WELL – John English (DPW) shared that a GM Barrier will be placed at the Cemetery Well site to help protect it from vehicles driving through the fence.  Mr. English also shared that Azure Standard was broken into lately and their cameras didn’t give any information on the vehicle.  Azure has asked if they could place a camera on the pole at our Cemetery Well that would show them who is coming in and leaving.  It was talked about if they were to place a camera that pointed towards the Cemetery, then the City wouldn’t charge them for the small amount of electricity it will use.  There is more information yet to come on this topic. 

LOHREY GARAGE REPLACEMENT – Rene’ Moore (CA) shared that the Lohrey’s had contacted her regarding a Variance permit that was issued to them years ago by the City to build a garage on their back lot.  Ms. Moore has looked into it and has been un-able to find any variance permit issued.  It was determined that they were simply replacing an existing building that was damaged in a storm and placing it on the same footprint.  Ms. Moore felt that a variance was not needed in this case.  The Council agreed that since a tree fell on the Lohrey’s garage and they are going to have the old garage torn down and a new one built in the existing site that no permit was needed. 

COMMENTS FROM CITIZENS CONCERNING ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA – None

GOOD OF THE ORDER – 
1. John English (DPW) shared he is accompanying his Mom to Arizona March 10-13 and has made arrangements for Michael Henricksen to be on call for the City.
1. Rene’ Moore (CA) will be traveling to South Dakota for her grandmother’s 100th birthday March 23-29.  The office will be closed during that time.
1. Councilor Payne shared that the Fire Department is purchasing some Knox Boxes to be placed on buildings in and around Sherman County that will house keys to the building in case there is a fire.  Only appropriate personnel will have the codes to get to these keys.  The Fire Department is going to see if this might be something the senior’s at the Senior Center might be interested in as well.
1. Councilor Cranston stated it would be nice to get the remainder of the landscaping done. He understands it is something Councilor vonBorstel has undertaken and isn’t here tonight, but it would be nice to get it all completed before we all get really busy.
1. Mayor Anderson shared he has visited with his nephew about getting a quote to lay pavers in the other areas of the landscaping.  If volunteers were to do the prep work and his expertise that helped lay the pavers. More information to come.

Next regular Council Meeting is scheduled for April 5, 2016 @ 7:00 p.m.  


______________________        	______________________       _________________
Mayor, City of Moro                         Attest				Date


